
 

  

February 24, 2014 

 

Via Fax and Electronically 

 

The Honorable Patrick J. Leahy 

Chairman, Judiciary Committee 

United States Senate 

224 Dirksen Senate Office Building 

Washington, DC 2510 

 

The Honorable Charles E. Grassley 

Ranking Minority Member, Judiciary Committee 

United States Senate 

224 Dirksen Senate Office Building 

Washington, DC 20510 

 

Dear Chairman Leahy and Ranking Member Grassley: 

 

We are all former employees of the Environment and Natural Resources Division 

(ENRD) of the Department of Justice who are proud of our service and contributions to that 

important organization.  We are each especially proud and privileged to have either served with, 

and under the outstanding leadership of, John Cruden or (for those of us who completed their 

service to ENRD prior to John’s arrival) to have gotten to know and respect John from his 

outstanding accomplishments and impeccable reputation.  Each of us enthusiastically supports 

John’s confirmation to be the Assistant Attorney General in charge of the Environment and 

Natural Resources Division of the Department of Justice.  John’s confirmation would recognize 

the extraordinary accomplishments and skills of one of the truly great public servants of our 

time, would be eagerly welcomed by the hundreds of hard working career employees in ENRD 

who uniformly share our respect and admiration for John, and would strongly advance ENRD’s 

important mission, including the fair and effective enforcement of our nation’s environmental 

laws and the vigorous protection of our natural resources. 

 

 As you know, before joining the Department of Justice, John had a long and exemplary 

military career, as a West Point graduate, a distinguished officer in Special Forces and other 

units in Germany and Vietnam, and, after graduating from law school, serving the Army in a 

number of leadership roles, culminating with his being named Chief Legislative Counsel of the 

Army.  None of us knew John during this period of his public service, but we all came to admire 

and respect him when John was selected to be the Chief of the Environmental Enforcement 

Section (EES), the largest Section within ENRD, in 1991.  Many of us served in EES while John 

was its Chief or later when he was promoted to Deputy Assistant Attorney General, with 

supervisory responsibility for EES.  Among us, some served in attorney positions and others in 

administrative ones; some served in management positions and others in operational ones.  But 

whatever our position and assignments, John valued and supported the work and contributions of 

every one of us.  And even more importantly, he worked tirelessly to get to know each of us 

personally, and to support us in whatever way he could.  As a result, we each consider John to be 

a friend and a mentor. 



 

  

 

 John is also an outstanding leader and manager, who brought his decades of wide ranging 

experience, and his great skills and wisdom, to his management of EES and ENRD.  He quickly 

studied and mastered substantive environmental law (in which he is now recognized as a leading 

national expert), and he learned and then led the mission and day to day functioning of EES and 

ENRD in enforcing the environmental laws and doing so in close and effective coordination with 

the Section’s partners, including client agencies (like EPA, DOI and DOD), other components of 

DOJ (like the 94 U.S. Attorney’s offices) and state enforcement officials (who are responsible 

for most environmental enforcement in the United States).  John was also very effective in 

working with ENRD political leadership from both parties.  Equally importantly, John 

established constructive relationships with the leaders of the private environmental bar (of which 

some of us are now members) who always knew that John would give them a fair audience on 

important enforcement and policy issues impacting U.S. industry, even as John remained focused 

on the Section’s mission of protecting the environment through enforcing the law.  

 

 Some of us worked in other Sections within ENRD and got to work closely with John 

when he assumed the position of Deputy Assistant Attorney General, which he held from 1995 to 

2011.  He demonstrated to each of us as well the same skills, judgment and caring for which he 

had already become well known in ENRD during his tenure as Chief of EES.  Others of us 

served in ENRD before John arrived but have maintained our respect and interest in ENRD’s 

important work, and have, in a variety of contexts, gotten to know John well and have come to 

admire his unique leadership style and his absolute credibility. 

 

 The great respect in which John  held across the spectrum of the legal community (both 

the public and private bar, and across political lines) is evidenced, among other things, by his 

having been the first government official to serve as the elected President of the District of 

Columbia Bar, by his selection as Chair of the American Bar Association Section on the 

Environment, Energy and Resources, and by his tremendous accomplishments the past two years 

while serving as the President of the Environmental Law Institute. 

 

 In short, there is not a better person in the United States to serve as Assistant Attorney 

General of the Environment and Natural Resources Division.  We each recommend John to you 

with great enthusiasm.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

  

Sincerely, 

 

David F. Askman
*
 

Senior Counsel, Environmental Enforcement Section, 1991 to 2011 

 

Catherine Barbour 

Chief, Administrative Services Group, Environment and Natural Resources Division, 

1980 to 2004 

 

Joan Barilla 

Paralegal, Environmental Enforcement Section, 1994 to 1996, General Litigation Section, 

1996 to 1998 

 

Bernard Bell  

Trial Attorney, Environmental Enforcement Section, 1989 to 1994 

 

Joseph G. (Jerry) Block 

Environmental Crimes Section 1985 to 1991, including Chief, 1988 to 1991   

 

J. Tom Boer 

Trial Attorney, Environmental Enforcement Section, 2001 to 2008 

 

Larry A. Boggs 

Attorney, Appellate Section, 1974 to 1980 

 

David T. Buente, Jr. 

Chief, Environmental Enforcement Section, 1985 to 1990 

 

Bradley M. Campbell 

Trial Attorney, Policy, Legislation and Special Litigation Section, 1990 to 1995 

 

Patricia Kablach Casano 

Trial Attorney, Environmental Enforcement Section, 1984 to 1994 

 

Pearl Chase 

Staff Assistant, Environmental Enforcement Section, 1979 to 2013 

 

Ross L. Connealy  

Assistant Chief, Environmental Enforcement Section, 1987-2001. 

 

Jim Dragna 

Senior Attorney, Environmental Enforcement Section, 1982 to 1987 

 

                                                 
*
 Note that in cases where a signatory held multiple positions, we have listed the final one. 



 

  

Albert M. Ferlo 

Reviewing Attorney, Appellate Section, 1979 to 1980 and  

1990 to 1997 

 

Catherine M. Flanagan 

Trial Attorney, Policy Legislation & Special Litigation Section, 1990 to 1997 

 

Myles E. Flint 

Environment and Natural Resources Division, 1968 to 1994, including Deputy Assistant 

Attorney General, 1984 to 1994 

 

Kevin A. Gaynor 

Assistant Section Chief, Environmental Enforcement Section, 1983 to 1987 

 

Leonard Gelman 

Trial Attorney, Environmental Enforcement Section, 1989 to 1999 

 

Steve C. Gold 

Senior Attorney, Environmental Enforcement Section, 1989 to 2007 

 

Robert C. Goodman 

Trial Attorney, environmental Enforcement Section, 1989 to 1991 

 

Michael D. Goodstein 

Senior Attorney, Environmental Enforcement Section, 1988 to 2000 

 

Joel M. Gross 

Environmental Enforcement Section 1983 to 2000, including Chief 1995 to 2000 

 

David Hackett 

Trial Attorney, Environmental Enforcement Section, 1985 to 1989  

 

Robert L. Hines 

Trial Attorney, Environmental Enforcement Section, 1986 to 1988 

 

Kevin P. Holewinski 

Trial Attorney, Environmental Enforcement Section, 1991 to 1994 

 

Robert Homiak 

Senior Attorney, Environmental Enforcement Section, 1985 to 2000 

 

Leslie A. Hulse 

Trial Attorney, Environmental Enforcement Section, 1990 to 1993 

 

Brian D. Israel 

Trial Attorney, Environmental Enforcement Section, 1996 to 2000 



 

  

 

Sheila Jones 

Assistant Chief, Environmental Enforcement Section, 1983 to 1989 

 

Helen Kang 

Trial Attorney, Environmental Enforcement Section, 1990 to 1997 

 

Julie Kaplan 

Trial Attorney, Environmental Enforcement Section, 1990 to 2000 

 

Robert R. Kuehn 

Trial Attorney, Environmental Enforcement Section, 1984 to 1988 

 

Adam M. Kushner 

Senior Counsel, Environmental Enforcement Section, 1991 to 2002 

 

Suzanne C. Lacampagne 

Trial Attorney, Environmental Enforcement Section, 1990 to 1995 

 

Thaddeus R. Lightfoot  

Trial Attorney, Environmental Enforcement Section, 1991 to 1994 

 

Thomas A. Lorenzen 

Assistant Section Chief, Environmental Defense Section, 1997 to 2013 

 

Darlene Lyons 

Staff Assistant, Environmental Enforcement Section, 1985 to 2013 

 

Francis X. Lyons 

Trial Attorney, Environmental Enforcement Section, 1994 to 1999 

 

Kevin Lyskowski 

Senior Counsel, Environmental Enforcement Section, 2000 to 2013 

 

Roger J. Marzulla 

Environment and Natural Resources Division, 1983 to 1989, including Assistant Attorney 

General, 1987 to 1989 

 

William J. Moore, III 

Trial Attorney, Environmental Enforcement Section, 1993 to 1998 

 

Matthew W. Morrison 

Senior Attorney, Environmental Enforcement Section, 1995 to 2008 

 

Jon A. Mueller 

Senior Attorney, Environmental Enforcement Section, 1987 to 2004 



 

  

 

Stacey H. Myers 

Trial Attorney, Environmental Enforcement Section, 1998 to 2002 

 

Jeremy D. Peterson 

Trial Attorney, Environmental Crimes Section, 2007 to 2012 

 

Stephen D. Ramsey 

Chief, Environmental Enforcement Section, 1980 to 1985 

 

Kenneth A. Reich 

Assistant Chief, Environmental Enforcement Section, 1979 to 1986 

 

J. Steven Rogers 

Assistant Section Chief, Environmental Defense Section, 1986 to 2004 

 

Allison B. Rumsey 

Counsel to the Assistant Attorney General, Environment and Natural Resources Division, 

1993 to 2000 

 

Steven E. Rusak 

Senior Trial Attorney, Environmental Defense Section, 1993 to 2006 

 

Justin A. Savage 

Senior Counsel, Environmental Enforcement Section, 2004 to 2013 

 

Susan Schneider 

Senior Attorney, Environmental Enforcement Section, 1984 to 1999 

Trial Attorney, Indian Resources Section, 1999 to 2013 

 

Anne Shields 

Policy Legislation & Special Litigation Section 1979 to 1993, 

including Section Chief, 1984 to 1993  

 

Steven P. Solow 

Chief, Environmental Crimes Section, 1994 to 2000 

 

Nancy J. Spencer 

Senior Counsel, Environmental Enforcement Section, 1990-1998  

 

Dolores Steenland 

Chief, Case Management Group, Environment & Natural Resources Divisions, 1989 to 

2006 

 

Scott Stewart 

Trial Attorney, Environmental Enforcement Section, 2001 to 2009 



 

  

 

Diane Stone 

Chief, Administrative Unit, Environment Enforcement Section, 1984 to 2012 

 

Gregory L. Sukys 

Senior Attorney, Environmental Enforcement Section, 1990 to 2013 

 

Timothy K. Webster 

Trial Attorney, Environmental Enforcement Section, 1992 to 1999 

 

Noel Wise 

Trial Attorney, Environmental Enforcement Section, 1994 to 1997 and 1999 to 2002 and 

Environmental Crimes Section, 1997 to 1999 

 

Anna Wolgast 

Senior Attorney,  Environmental Enforcement Section, Deputy Chief, Environmental 

Defense Section, 1984-1999  

 


